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Scottish Parliament 

Standards, Procedures and 
Public Appointments Committee 

Tuesday 13 September 2011 

[The Convener opened the meeting at 14:15] 

Decision on Taking Business in 
Private 

The Convener (Dave Thompson): I welcome 
members of the committee and members of the 
public—we have a huge audience in the public 
gallery again, I see, which is always nice—to the 
third meeting in 2011 of the Standards, 
Procedures and Public Appointments Committee. I 
remind everyone to turn off their phones, 
BlackBerrys and so on before we start the meeting 
so that they do not interrupt the business. 

Agenda item 1 is to ask whether we will take in 
private items 5, 6, 7 and 8. Items 5 and 6 concern 
the committee’s forward work programme and 
working practices. Item 7 concerns possible 
changes to the standing orders that have not been 
considered by the committee before. Item 8 is an 
approach paper for the committee’s proposed 
inquiry into parliamentary reform. Do members 
agree? 

Members indicated agreement. 

Cross-party Groups 

14:16 

The Convener: Agenda item 2 is to do with 
cross-party groups. We have two papers: one 
dealing with new applications and one dealing with 
re-registrations. We will deal first with the re-
registration of cross-party groups, which is 
detailed in paper SPPA/S4/11/3/2. A number of 
cross-party groups are seeking re-registration. We 
have new purposes for some of them, and we also 
need to consider those that did not make the 90-
day deadline. Are members happy with the 
recommendations in the paper and for the re-
registration of the following groups: architecture 
and the built environment, construction, dyslexia, 
Gaelic, ME and Palestine? Do members have any 
questions in relation to those? 

Helen Eadie (Cowdenbeath) (Lab): There are 
no questions, convener. 

The Convener: Okay. The 90-day re-
registration period has given rise to some 
problems as it has run through the summer 
recess. I wonder whether we might agree to look 
at that in the future. We might get a report from the 
clerks in due course and consider whether that is 
the best way in which to deal with re-registration, 
given that it seems to cause some groups a 
problem. Is that agreed? 

Members indicated agreement. 

The Convener: Paragraph 10 on page 2 of the 
paper deals with interpretation of the “Code of 
Conduct for Members of the Scottish Parliament” 
in the context of the cross-party group on 
Palestine. Due to its purpose, that group has 
historically had difficulty in securing a 
Conservative MSP and, in previous sessions, was 
granted a waiver to the rule that a cross-party 
group must have one. Is the committee content to 
grant the CPG on Palestine a similar waiver this 
time round? 

Members indicated agreement. 

The Convener: There is also an issue to do 
with the cross-party group on renewable energy 
and energy efficiency. In annex B, you will see that 
it has a list of members that runs to several 
pages—I have not counted them, but it looks as 
though there are hundreds of members. I wonder 
what would happen if they all attended—they 
would obviously not get in. What does the 
committee feel about a CPG having that number 
of members? Is it compliant with the criterion 
about a group being parliamentary in character? 

Helen Eadie: I have no problem with the 
number of members in the group. The Parliament 
has always tried to engage with the wider public 
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and, indeed, committees such as the Public 
Petitions Committee have worked really hard on 
going out into communities and on getting 
communities to come in. We have had a huge 
number of complaints that we are not getting 
enough people into the Parliament to engage with 
issues. 

Having been a member for a few years now, I 
think that it is really good for a cross-party group to 
have that number of members. After all, not all of 
them will turn up at the same time—and, as has 
been said, we would have a real problem if they 
did. However, that has never been a problem to 
date. 

This is all about informing parliamentarians 
about the work that they do, and representation 
from a wide range of organisations and individuals 
can only be positive and useful in sharing 
experience and knowledge. As I said, I have no 
problem with the number of members. 

Bob Doris (Glasgow) (SNP): Helen Eadie 
makes an important point about being inclusive 
and drawing people into the Parliament. As far as 
the membership list is concerned, it is not that we 
are saying that none of these people can be 
members, but I wonder whether there might be a 
sharper or smarter way of presenting the list. For 
example, a number of people from one 
organisation are listed individually. The issue 
might simply be the layout of the list, so perhaps 
we should go back to those involved and ask them 
to consolidate it into membership organisations 
and individual members. We could also point out 
that for the group to be parliamentary in nature 
there has to be a manageable number of 
members at any given time to allow interaction 
between MSPs and the group’s wider 
membership. I do not want to exclude anyone but, 
as I said, I wonder whether the membership list 
could be sharper and more focused. 

Margaret Burgess (Cunninghame South) 
(SNP): Bob Doris has said much of what I wanted 
to say. We should say to the group that although 
we all support its aims and purpose, there is an 
issue about how it will manage meetings with a 
membership of that size if all of them—or half or 
even a quarter of them—were to turn up. Like 
Helen Eadie, I think that we want as many 
members as possible to join, but there are 
perhaps just too many on that list. 

Margaret McDougall (West Scotland) (Lab): 
If, after the list is consolidated, an exceptional 
number of members remain on it, could we say 
that only 50 members are allowed at a meeting at 
any one time? 

The Convener: This is difficult, because the 
particular issue of a group being parliamentary in 
character has never been defined. Of course—

putting aside pure numbers—what is as important 
as anything else is the issue that the group is 
dealing with. Given that we all seem to agree that 
we have no problems with the group’s aims and so 
on, perhaps we should simply ask it to have a wee 
think about its list. 

Helen Eadie: Having had hands-on involvement 
in organising meetings in the past, I should 
perhaps tell members about the online meeting 
room manager, in which each room in the 
Parliament has a specific number and the 
manager tells you how many people the room can 
accommodate. If they know that they are going to 
be in a certain room, most organisers will put a 
note on their invitations, saying that the room in 
question can hold only 98 people and that only the 
first 98 people who put their names forward can 
come. It is what might be described as a self-
regulating mechanism; if organisers know that 
more people are going to come along, they have 
to look elsewhere. 

The Convener: Are we happy to approve the 
group as a cross-party group and, given the 
comments, to ask it to have a wee think about its 
membership? Perhaps the clerks can highlight that 
when they write back to the group. 

Members indicated agreement. 

The Convener: We also have to approve four 
groups that have missed the 90-day re-registration 
deadline. I have already raised the issue and 
noted that a report on the matter will come back to 
the committee for discussion. However, the cross-
party groups on construction, on deafness, on life 
sciences and on recreational boating and marine 
tourism have fallen into this category. Are 
members happy to approve those groups, with the 
proviso that they be reminded through the clerks 
of the requirements of complying with the code of 
conduct? We can deal with the general point in the 
future. 

Helen Eadie: I am happy to approve it because 
the group met by the deadline; it was the 
paperwork it did not deal with. 

The Convener: Do we agree to approve that 
group? 

Members indicated agreement. 

The Convener: That deals with the re-
registration issues. 

The Convener: We will move onto agenda item 
3, which is on cross-party group applications, the 
first of which is for the cross-party group on 
Poland, which was accorded recognition in the 
previous session of Parliament but did not re-
register prior to the recess. We are required to 
consider whether to recognise the group formally 
again. The papers that are before the committee 
set out that the criteria for registration have been 
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met and that there has been no change in its 
purpose. Do members have questions? 

Helen Eadie: I am happy to approve the group. 
The application seems to be in order. 

The Convener: Do we agree to approve the 
cross-party group on Poland? 

Members indicated agreement. 

The Convener: The second group is on social 
enterprise, as detailed on page 2 of the papers. It 
will be an entirely new group that was not 
previously accorded recognition. The application 
papers indicate that the group meets the 
requirements. Are members happy to approve the 
cross-party group on social enterprise? 

Helen Eadie: I am happy to agree and also to 
the general waiver of the rule in respect of a 
Liberal Democrat member in paragraph 13. I know 
that they are under pressure. 

The Convener: Yes—that is already agreed. 
Are members happy to approve the cross-party 
group? 

Members indicated agreement. 

“Code of Practice for Ministerial 
Appointments to Public Bodies in 

Scotland” 

The Convener: We will now take evidence from 
Karen Carlton, the Commissioner for Public 
Appointments in Scotland. I welcome you to this 
meeting to take us through the “Code of Practice 
for Ministerial Appointments to Public Bodies in 
Scotland”. Will you make a brief opening 
statement before we ask questions? 

Karen Carlton (Public Appointments 
Commissioner for Scotland): Good afternoon. I 
will make a brief statement. I welcome the 
opportunity to discuss with the committee the new 
code of practice. A number of myths grew up 
about the requirements of the previous code. The 
new version is accompanied by two items that are 
designed to enhance understanding and 
implementation of the code's straightforward 
requirements. First, the front of the code has a 
diagram depicting the key activities that lead to an 
open, fair and merit-based ministerial 
appointments process, as required by the Public 
Appointments and Public Bodies etc (Scotland) 
Act 2003. The code requires that each of the 
circles in the diagram be implemented effectively, 
and describes the practices required to do so. 

Secondly, I have produced a guidance 
handbook that provides information on the code, 
how it may be implemented and the options that 
are open to the Scottish ministers when 
considering the new flexibility for application and 
assessment. I have built into the code the flexibility 
that we need in the ministerial appointments 
process in order to attract, and to enable the 
appointment of, a diverse range of talented 
people. The Scottish Government is responsible 
for driving improvements to the process, and it is 
important that the regulatory framework 
encourages and enables those improvements. 

14:30 

I have made a number of changes in the new 
code. It has new principles, focusing on the 
outcome of an appointment round, on the 
applicants and on the need to ensure that 
appointment practices are tailored to the role, to 
the body and to the people whom the body wishes 
to attract. The code provides greater flexibility and 
clarity over the responsibilities of the key players 
in the process, it ensures that appropriate 
application and assessment methods are used on 
every occasion, and it contains a requirement for 
management information for selection panels, so 
that panels use appropriate methods in reaching 
decisions—and that requirement is quite new. The 
code also contains a requirement that the Scottish 
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ministers carry out a fit-and-proper-person test on 
the applicant who is to be appointed, and a 
requirement that the Scottish ministers ensure that 
skills are maintained on a board and that effective 
succession planning takes place to support a 
board in the future. 

It is important to acknowledge that the code is 
not the only factor influencing both the operation 
and outcome of the public appointments process. 
The willingness of people to apply, the barriers 
that some face when they do apply, the 
reputational risk of serving on a board, and the 
messages that people receive about the public 
bodies themselves are all factors that we need to 
consider when encouraging people to apply. 

Finally, the response of this committee when I 
report Scottish ministers for non-compliance will 
be very important in driving improvement. You can 
effect change where I cannot. 

The Convener: Thank you very much for that 
introduction. I am pleased to see the code of 
practice and the handbook before the committee 
today, and I hope that they will lead to changes in 
respect of the people who come forward and those 
who end up being appointed to public bodies. It is 
important that we attract as broad a range of 
people as possible. 

I will make a couple of points before I invite 
committee members to ask questions. A possible 
deterrent has been suggested to me. Let us say 
that someone became a member of a health board 
after having been for many years a strong 
advocate of health issues on behalf of other 
people. If that person, or a member of their family, 
subsequently had a health problem, the person 
might feel constrained. Because of their new 
position on the health board, they would not want 
to advocate on behalf of themselves or their family 
in case they were accused of abusing their 
position. Do you have a view on that type of 
situation? Have you come across it? 

Karen Carlton: I have not come across that 
situation but, as I mentioned a few moments ago, 
people may face significant barriers when they are 
considering whether to apply. The situation that 
you mentioned is perhaps just one of a range of 
barriers that they might consider. What will being 
on a public body’s board mean to them? What will 
it mean for the time that they have for other 
activities—because most people seem to have 
very busy lives? What might it do to limit their 
opportunity to work in ways in which they want to 
work? 

As committee members will know, if a person is 
a member of a board, they are a member of a 
corporate body. With the other members, they are 
responsible for delivery of the strategic objectives 
of that body. It would not be appropriate for a 

member of the board to be seen to be lobbying in 
relation to his or her personal circumstances. We 
talk about board members reflecting the 
population, but they are not there to represent 
particular sections of the population. In some 
cases, that consideration may well prevent some 
people from moving into board positions. They 
may have strong views that do not match the 
views of the chairman of the board, and they may 
feel that there are other ways in which they can 
lobby and have their voice heard. 

The Convener: I would appreciate your opinion 
on another point that has come to my attention. 
People are being appointed all the time, and some 
appointments will straddle the old system and the 
new system. An appointment process that has just 
started involves Highlands and Islands Airports 
Ltd. It will be done under the old system, I believe, 
although the appointment will not be made until 
well after 1 September, when the new system 
came in. Was there any logic in allowing a public 
body to choose to use the old system, rather than 
the new one? 

Karen Carlton: That is an interesting case. 
Although it was not required to, HIAL initially 
chose to work under the new code. However, it 
then decided not to—possibly because people 
often find it easier to use practices that they are 
used to. I do not mean to suggest that HIAL will 
not be doing things as well as it possibly can, but 
this is like anything else in life—until people are 
really familiar with the new, they tend to be 
comfortable with what they know has worked for 
them in the past. 

You asked about the cut-off, and you may 
remember that the code was launched on 1 April, 
with the period up to 1 September left for people to 
be trained in its implementation, to understand the 
changes and to prepare for them, so that 
management information was available from 1 
September. 

If someone has started an appointment round in 
July or August, it is difficult to say to them, when 1 
September comes round, that they have to change 
their practices. The new code is significantly 
different. It does not talk about application forms or 
interviews, and it represents quite a different 
approach to public appointments. It would not be 
helpful for someone to have started under one 
code and then, all of a sudden, be expected to 
change horses in midstream. A decision was 
therefore taken to allow time for training before the 
start of the new code. Anything from 1 September 
onwards is under the new code. 

The Convener: Members have questions; our 
deputy convener, Helen Eadie, will start. 

Helen Eadie: My question relates to training 
and workshops. Whenever a new policy is 
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introduced, the challenge is to get it implemented 
and not just to let it gather dust on the shelves. 
One of your aims in the preparatory work for the 
code has been to enable government officials, the 
chairs of regulated public bodies and your own 
assessors to become familiar with it. To that end, 
a number of workshops have been held. Have 
they been successful? How prepared are the 
relevant participants for appointment rounds under 
the new code? 

Karen Carlton: It would probably be worth 
dividing the participants into discrete groups. The 
assessors—who represent my office during the 
appointment round to ensure that the code is 
complied with—had a lot of training from me and 
my team and they are familiar with the new code. 
We do not just tell them what the new code 
requires, but have all sorts of case studies that 
depict what might happen during the round in 
which the assessors have to respond. They have 
also had significant support in understanding the 
new role. It is not just the code that is changing—it 
is also the whole regulatory framework 
surrounding it. I am as confident as a person can 
ever be at the start of a new regime that people 
understand what is required and have had plenty 
of opportunities to go through the code with me 
and my team. They have also been involved in 
pulling together the handbook. 

We have held a number of workshops for chairs 
of public bodies, and we still have a couple to go. 
The chairs have been very interested in 
participating, and I have been encouraged by their 
responses. They regard the change as an 
opportunity to attract a wider range of people and 
to get away from what we all acknowledge has 
sometimes been a bureaucratic approach. That 
approach has been relaxed over the past few 
years; the days of the 12-page application form 
have gone. Even under the previous code, I have 
been encouraged by what has been happening 
with the application process. We now have a new 
broom, and people realise that we have an 
opportunity to make progress. 

However, I have expressed concern to the 
Government about the preparedness of the senior 
civil servants who will be chairing appointment 
rounds. By 1 September, only eight senior civil 
servants had attended the workshops. When I 
brought that to the Government’s attention, it too 
expressed concern and it has been in touch again 
to encourage a lot more senior civil servants to 
come forward. However, I am not entirely sure that 
the priority that I would, of course, like to be 
placed on the public appointments process is 
always the priority that senior civil servants place 
on it. So I have some concerns about how 
prepared they are and I hope that the handbook 
will be helpful. I also hope that, in the early days, 
those who are knowledgeable will be the people 

who chair the rounds and help to spread the 
knowledge throughout their colleagues in the 
senior civil service. 

Helen Eadie: That is very illuminating; thank 
you. 

The Convener: Do you think that it would be 
helpful if senior civil servants who have not done 
the requisite training were advised that they 
should not chair boards until they have done so? It 
does not seem to be wise to allow people who do 
not have good knowledge of the new code to be 
taking part until they do. 

Karen Carlton: It might be dangerous to have a 
blanket instruction to say, “You will not participate 
until whenever.” We should bear it in mind that 
some senior civil servants have been very active 
in public appointments for a long time and were 
very able under the previous code. Their having 
read the code and handbook might be all they 
need to do to convert previous into current 
practices. However, the code allows for the 
situation that you have described. It requires that 
panel members demonstrate competence at the 
start of the round and it defines competence, 
which will be assessed at the planning meeting. If 
there is any doubt about whether people are 
competent—either are able to assess effectively or 
are knowledgeable about the code—I will be 
informed and I will not let that round continue. 

The Convener: Thank you. 

Bob Doris: In evidence that you gave to the 
committee during the previous session, you said 
that the public appointments system was an overly 
long process. Are there strengths in the new code 
that deal with that issue? 

Karen Carlton: The very fact that there can be 
such a wide range of application methods means 
that some of the time involved with the traditional 
application form, with four weeks allowed for the 
form to be completed, could be removed from the 
process. You will see that the handbook allows for 
the possibility of having structured telephone 
interviews or inviting expressions of interest and 
then going straight to interview. That would 
shorten the initial stage. 

The other part of the process, which is all-round 
assessment of applicants, will depend on the 
methods chosen and those will depend on the 
role. The convener mentioned health boards a 
little while ago. If someone is chairing a health 
board that has a budget of £2.5 billion, the panel 
might decide that it is important for applicants to 
go through a full assessment centre, which could 
take a day or two days. On the other hand, 
someone applying for a place on an advisory 
committee for which specialist knowledge is 
required might just have to have a meeting with 
people who can test their specialist knowledge. 
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That was a long answer to the question. Yes, 
the code can help to improve the process. It is 
also worth mentioning that I have seen an 
improvement in the time that it takes to make a 
decision, which is an element at the end of the 
process that I used to monitor quite strictly. My 
annual report shows some encouraging 
information about that. When the process is over, 
people are being told more quickly. That long 
period at the end of the process, which at one time 
was as long as four months, has been reduced 
significantly. 

Bob Doris: Do you expect that trend to continue 
with the new code coming in and best practice 
being used? 

Karen Carlton: I hope so. The new code makes 
explicit—as the previous code intended to do—
how many people we propose to a minister as 
appointable. I have tried hard to remove some of 
the old terminology, including the phrases “above 
the line” and “below the line”, with which you will 
be familiar. If 20 people were interviewed and 12 
were considered to be “above the line”, the code 
expected the best of those 12 to go forward, but 
that did not always happen and the minister might 
just have been presented with some lengthy 
submissions with a lot of information about people. 
The new code makes it explicit that only the most 
able will go forward, and far fewer people—the 
ones who, without doubt, are the most 
meritorious—are going forward. That will help the 
decision-making process, too. 

14:45 

Bob Doris: That is interesting. Section C of the 
code sets out the appointment plan. For the 
record, I will say that that involves selection panel 
members agreeing the role description and the 
person specification, and then agreeing 

“the publicity, application and assessment methods to be 
used” 

and  

“a timetable specifying key dates within the round.” 

Is that a key aspect of the new code? Is it crucial 
that you get the appointment plan process right, 
and if you do get it right, do you expect a quick, 
high-quality process? 

Karen Carlton: The current code requires an 
appointment timetable; the description in the new 
code is more explicit. I have said for some time 
that it is important to manage expectations, so that 
applicants know what to expect. I hope that the 
fact that we talk clearly in section C about when 
the minister will make a decision, which is new, 
will help the speed of the process. 

Bob Doris: It will also bring certainty to the 
process and the structure, which is welcome. 
Thank you. 

Karen Carlton: Perhaps my previous code was 
not as explicit in certain areas as it might have 
been. I issued guidance to the Scottish ministers 
to make clear my interpretation, but the process is 
now set out in black and white and is absolutely 
clear. There is no doubt that what is required is a 
professional process, with appropriate methods to 
target the most able and to give the ministers the 
most meritorious candidates for their appointment 
decision. 

Margaret Burgess: I am sure that people who 
are involved in the process will find the guidance 
handbook that you have produced very helpful at 
the outset. As the process starts to bed in and 
people become familiar with the new code, do you 
envisage reviewing the handbook? How often do 
you intend to review it? 

Karen Carlton: I am not sure yet how often the 
handbook will be reviewed, because that will 
depend on how effective it proves in practice, but 
the answer to your first question is yes, I 
absolutely envisage reviewing the handbook. The 
reason why the code and the guidance are 
separate is that the code is a statutory document, 
so I must go out to consultation any time I need to 
make a change to it, whereas the guidance is 
designed to improve the process and by its very 
nature will keep improving. 

The current plan is that we will not print the 
guidance until after the first three appointment 
rounds, so that if feedback from the rounds in the 
early days suggests that something is missing that 
needs to be included or something is not as clear 
as it could be, I can address the matter. The 
handbook will then be printed in a format that 
allows people to download, print and replace 
pages as and when amendments are made. The 
frequency of review will depend largely on how 
used the handbook is and what feedback I get. I 
expect that it will be reviewed annually, at a 
minimum, to ensure that we are keeping up to 
date with the changes in the process and 
encouraging more changes. 

Margaret McDougall: Your office has carried 
out regular audits of appointments, which have 
been overseen by an assessor. I note that the 
most recent audit was published in 2009. I assume 
that there has been no audit in the interim period 
because you have been busy working on the new 
code of practice. Are there plans for an audit to be 
carried out in future? What aspects of the new 
code will be covered in such an audit? 

Karen Carlton: The main reason for audit, as 
you know, is to help to improve a process. I saw 
no value in spending time and money auditing a 
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process that was about to be phased out—that is 
the reason for there being no audit last year. We 
will audit; my view is that we need a year with the 
new code before we can audit how effectively it is 
being used. The areas that will be subject to audit 
will primarily be those that are changing. We will 
consider not the principles—it is hard to audit 
principles—but the practices around the 
application and assessment methods. 

One area that I am particularly interested in is 
how well management information is used. I have 
alerted the Government to the fact that I am a little 
concerned about how the interpretation of 
management information is conducted. When a 
round is deemed successful but I view the 
progress of applicants through the round and note 
that all those from underrepresented groups 
disappear before they become appointable, I 
question just how effective the management 
information is in informing decisions and helping to 
improve the process. That is one area that I would 
like to look at in the near future. 

Margaret McDougall: Thank you. 

Paul Wheelhouse (South Scotland) (SNP): 
Welcome to the committee, commissioner. I want 
to touch on the assessment of risk at each round. 
You have set out in the new code that an 
assessment of risk should be conducted for each 
round, which will be classed as low, medium or 
high risk. That rating then determines at what point 
the assessor becomes involved in the process. 
Will you set out for us in more detail the 
considerations that will underpin the level of risk 
that is assigned to each appointment round and 
how you see the risk framework evolving as 
experience of the process develops? 

Karen Carlton: To answer the second question 
first, I hope that the experience will be that many 
more rounds fall into the lower-risk category as the 
Government and chairs of public bodies become 
more skilled in the application of the public 
appointments process. 

I can send the committee full details of the 
factors that we take into account in the risk 
framework. Like many such frameworks in the 
public sector, it is based on the likelihood of a 
particular activity happening and its impact if it 
does happen. On impact, we list the factors, which 
are linked to the size, scope and budget of the 
public body and the remuneration of its chair. On 
likelihood, we look at what has happened when 
the body has made appointments before, whether 
the panel members have been involved in any 
training, and the contextual issues. As members 
know, the rapid changes in the public sector mean 
that, even if a round worked well the last time, 
there may be different factors that affect a body 
that we need to take into account. 

We have put together a suggested framework, 
which already lists bodies as high, medium and 
low risk, and we have agreed that with the Scottish 
Government. At the start of each round, we will 
review that list and say, for example, “This body is 
currently medium risk. Is there anything contextual 
that we need to consider that might change that?” 
At the planning meeting, which my assessors will 
always attend, there will be the opportunity to 
change the risk banding as the round is planned, 
the timetable is drawn up, and the person spec 
and role description are created. If issues arise in 
that work, the band can be reviewed—and I would 
say that it is more likely to be increased than 
decreased in the early stages.  

It is a dynamic framework and, over time, as 
practices are embedded, I hope to see less 
involvement by the assessors in monitoring every 
single stage and more final agreement that the 
code has been complied with. 

Paul Wheelhouse: Can you clarify that you will 
take account of the credibility and established 
track record of an organisation’s performance in 
assessing risks? Organisations will have a risk 
matrix to complete. If you subsequently determine 
that they have been unrealistic, will you take that 
into account in determining whether an assessor 
becomes involved? 

Karen Carlton: Which risk matrix? 

Paul Wheelhouse: You mentioned earlier the 
use of likelihood and impact in assessing a risk, 
with a score that determines whether the risk is 
classified as low, medium and high. That is what I 
would call a risk matrix. 

Karen Carlton: Absolutely. I asked because 
bodies have a variety of risk matrices for different 
activities, but we would not look at the body’s risk 
matrix on, for example, a capital expenditure plan. 
I would simply look at where they are, what factors 
have put them there, and how appropriate the risk 
rating is. That is reviewed at the start of every 
appointment round for the body. 

Paul Wheelhouse: That is helpful. Thank you. 

The Convener: Page 8 of the code of practice 
lists the Scottish ministers’ responsibilities. One of 
the responsibilities is to  

“make clear their stance on the holding of multiple public 
appointments.” 

Do you have any views on the issue? 

Karen Carlton: That is one of the really difficult 
subjects. If the Public Appointments and Public 
Bodies etc (Scotland) Act 2003 and the code 
require that the person who is by far the most 
meritorious is appointed, how can we question it if 
someone who is clearly skilled as a board member 
or chair has a second or third appointment? 
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Unless we attract many more applicants, the basis 
of appointment activity—getting the right person 
for the body at a point in time—will occasionally 
mean that the people who come forward, who 
have a track record and can furnish their 
application with lots of relevant evidence from 
what they have done on other boards, are likely to 
move forward to appointment stage. 

I am not sure whether, apart from increasing the 
diversity of applicants, there is anything more that 
can be done about that. If two applicants of 
identical merit were presented to the minister, 
current equality legislation would allow the minister 
to take diversity into account when making his or 
her appointment. It does not require the minister to 
do that; it allows them to do that. 

The job that we all have, which is linked to 
something that the deputy convener said earlier 
about getting many more people involved in civic 
Scotland, is to get more, new and different people 
into and progressing through the system. 
Interestingly, there has been an encouraging 
increase in applications from women and people 
who declare a disability. There is movement, but 
we are not seeing that movement reflected at 
every stage of the process. I have therefore 
recommended to the Government that it looks at 
the different stages of the process and other 
potential barriers, such as in the wording of a 
person spec or the form of tests used. That is why, 
if the bodies rely on effective management 
information, they will know that a certain type of 
assessment method perhaps suits the people who 
are from the public sector and already sitting on 
boards. If we want a more diverse group of people 
to get through to the next stage it will be useful to 
consider different assessment methods. 

The Convener: I certainly hope that the new 
system will bring in a lot more people, which will 
bring in much more choice. In theory, the methods 
should ensure that we get different people coming 
through. I presume that an appointment panel 
could always look at the workload of an individual. 
Even though someone may be skilled, able and 
experienced, if they are taking on too many 
responsibilities they will not be able to devote the 
necessary time or effort to a particular 
appointment. 

Karen Carlton: I remember serving as chief 
executive of an organisation where one of the non-
executive directors had 12 non-executive director 
posts across the public and private sectors. I have 
highlighted and discussed that kind of situation 
with people. However, how can you tell someone 
that they are not able to commit the time if they 
reassure you and provide evidence that they are?  

The process is based on merit and honest 
responses from applicants. I have three jobs, and I 
do not hear anyone complaining about the way 

that I am doing them. The others are voluntary, but 
they are significant roles. Some people can 
accommodate more work than others.  

It is an important point. I have pressed the 
Scottish ministers on their stance on multiple 
appointments, and their response is always that 
appointment is on merit. As long as we have that 
system in Scotland—and I am not saying that we 
should not—those people who demonstrate merit 
will continue to come forward.  

As I think I explained once before when we 
discussed this issue, there is a phenomenon 
across all recruitment, not just public 
appointments, that individuals recruit in their own 
image. We want people whom we believe we can 
trust and rely on. If I am a chair of a public body, I 
want board members who will deliver, because my 
reputation is on the line if they do not. We are 
trying not simply to improve the public 
appointments process but to make a massive 
culture shift in Scotland. That is why more people 
than just me need to work on the issue. 

The Convener: Absolutely. There is no doubt 
that there is lots of talent out there, including a lot 
of people who do not put themselves forward for 
all sorts of reasons, and I hope that the new code 
and all the rest of it will make a difference. I 
suppose that the proof of the pudding will be in the 
eating a year or two down the road, when we see 
what has happened. Thank you for appearing 
before us today and for answering our questions 
so ably. 

15:00 

Meeting continued in private until 16:46. 
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